Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday 15th September 2005 at 7.00 p.m.
Present:  Cllrs. R. Warmington (Chairman), O. Smith (Vice Chairman), P. Daniels, R. Gee, D. Neal,
A. Parsley, J. Smith,  J. Stevens.  Clerks – A. Jobson and L. Warmington, 3 parishioners
	
	
	Action

	1
	Apologies were received from Cllr. K. Mison and County Councillor Jane Midwood.
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of members’ interests.  There were none at this point.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed the Parish Council meeting and opened the floor to members of the public.
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police Report.  There was no report.
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report.  County Councillor Jane Midwood had sent her apologies.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed this part of the meeting and re-opened the Parish Council meeting.
	

	
	
	

	7
	Minutes of previous meeting held on 9th August 2005.  Acceptance of the Minutes of 9th August 2005 was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. D. Neal and carried unanimously and the Chairman signed them as a true record.
	

	
	
	

	8
	Clerk’s Report
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Minutes of meeting held on 9th August 2005
	

	
	
	

	
	Item 8 c) re Playing Field Project meeting.  Cllr. J. Stevens reported that a meeting had been held on 16th August with John Martin, John Humphrey, the captain of the football team, Suffolk Football Association and Howard Cook, Borough Council’s Sports Development Officer.  A further meeting will be held on Tuesday 20th September together with players in the Football Club and Cllr. J. Stevens will attend.  In order to obtain funding from other sources (i.e. The Lottery) strong commitment has to be shown by the Football Club.
	

	
	
	

	
	Item 12 f) Parish Council’s “Vision of Clare”.  This had been sent to the Clare Focus and it is hoped that this will be published.
	

	
	
	


	
	Item 16) Trafalgar Weekend.  This was on the agenda under item 17) but it was agreed to discuss here. The Chairman reported that the beacon is now permanently fixed and cannot be moved to the top of the castle.  John Laws is very supportive of lighting a beacon on 21st October.  However, the Ancient House has expressed concern that with the lighting of the beacon at 7.15 p.m. and the proposed start of their film about Mrs. Hamilton at 7.30 p.m. this might mean that people go to the lighting of the beacon and do not then go to the film.  Following discussion it was agreed that there might be a possibility of changing the time of the film to later and this could then be an ideal opportunity to publicise both events with posters.  Tickets for the latter are currently being sold. Cllr. P. Daniels agreed to liaise with the Ancient House about the timing of the film and report back to the Chairman in order for posters to be prepared if necessary.
	Cllr. P. Daniels/ Chairman

	
	
	

	b)
	Miscellenaous
	

	
	
	

	
	A letter had been received from St. Edmundsbury Borough Council requesting the return of the Village of the Year Competition 2004 St. Edmundsbury Rose Bowl.  A discussion took place on its current whereabouts and it was agreed that Cllr. J. Smith will check with David Sleath at Hudgies where it had last been seen.
	Cllr. J. Smith

	
	
	

	
	The Clerk presented her report.  The Clerk was asked to write to Mr. Hurley to ascertain when the report on the Town Hall will be ready.  This is now urgent and Mr. Hurley had not responded to the previous verbal request.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	The next Finance Committee meeting will be held in Hall 2 on Tuesday 11th October.
	

	
	
	

	9
	Correspondence (see attached schedule)
	

	
	
	

	10
	Finance
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Presentation of monthly accounts – The Financial Clerk reported that the accounts covered two months (22nd July – 15th September) as August’s meeting was held early.  The accounts were explained in detail.  Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. A. Parsley and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Exclusive rights of burial
	

	
	
	

	
	Paul Wilkinson – C12A
	

	
	G.V.H. Sewell – C116
	

	
	Theresa Anne Hamilton Lowe – 1572
	

	
	
	


	11
	Committee Reports
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Street Cleaning – Cllr. D. Neal reported that Cllr. R. Warmington had agreed to chair the quarterly meetings.  Cllr. D. Neal and Cllr. O. Smith will meet on a monthly basis.  Budget is nearly complete.  Work plans are being reviewed but any changes to be agreed with street cleaners. Mr. Hines has removed weeds in centre of town.  
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Market  - No report.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Cemetery – Cllr. O. Smith reported that tenders for grass cutting for 2006/07/08 will be sent out imminently.  Free small trees and hedging to be ordered from St. Edmundsbury.  Site meeting to agree actions for working day.  New tree on Baptist greensward has been suffering due to dry conditions.  Cllrs. K. Mison and R. Gee are watering and it should improve. Mr. Gilbert had attended to the stump.  Yew tree faculty will be considered at Diocesan meeting on 30th September 2005.
	

	
	
	

	d)
	Finance
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. P. Daniels reported on the Finance Committee meeting held on Tuesday 29th August.  Copy of report attached.
	

	
	
	

	
	A discussion followed on item 3, namely the criteria by which the Parish Council will make payments of grants.  Cllr. P. Daniels was thanked for the detailed preparation of this.
	

	
	
	

	
	The two applications recently received by West Suffolk Mind and Suffolk Befriending Scheme had been considered and both appeared to lack the necessary link in being shown to be of direct benefit to Clare’s inhabitants.  Following discussion it was agreed to write to both of these societies and ask if they do have any direct links with Clare.  Often applications can be of a general nature and not directly targeted.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed to review the criteria again at the next Finance Committee meeting with a view to simplifying its recommendations and possibly widening the scope on policy.  To be an agenda item at the next meeting.
	Finance Committee/
Clerk

	
	
	

	12
	Reports
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Re:  SALC.  Cllr. P. Daniels reported that he was unable to attend a recent SALC meeting. Havebury had given a presentation on housing in rural areas and Cllr. P. Daniels agreed to ascertain what hand-outs were available.
	Cllr. P. Daniels

	
	
	

	b)
	Re: Website.  Cllr. J. Smith reported on the recent website issues.  It was agreed to reinstate Guest Book.
	Clerk

	
	
	


	c)
	Re:  Website. The Chairman suggested that a Parish Council diary could be included in the website.  Parish Councillors could then input information that is of relevance and interest to parishioners.  It was agreed that this was a excellent idea.
	

	
	
	

	d)
	Re:  CHOC
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman reported that the boiler needs repair in The Old School at a total cost of £600.00 including VAT.  The Financial Clerk stated that £6,000 was available from the precept and it was agreed to go ahead.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman reported that CHOC had changed their financial arrangements owing to difficulties with the Alliance and Leicester.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman reported that the licensing application for the Town Hall was still on-going.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman reported that the ¾ sized snooker table in the Committee Room in The Old School was never used and better use of the room could be made.   Following a discussion it was agreed that Cllr. O. Smith will informally approach the Ex-Servicemen’s Working Club to see if they would be interested in having it.  This would make better use of the table for the benefit of the parishioners of Clare.  The table would be a gift but the Club would have to organize transportation.
	Cllr. O. Smith

	
	
	

	e)
	Re:  Quiz Night.  The Chairman reminded Parish Councillors that the quiz night was to be held on 14th October 2005 at 7.00 p.m. for 7.30 p.m. start in the Town Hall.
	

	
	
	

	f)
	Re:  Country Park Green Flag award.  Cllr. A. Parsley reported that the presentation ceremony on 15th September had been excellent.  It was agreed that the Clerk will write to John Laws congratulating him and his team on the award. 
	Clerk

	
	
	

	13
	Planning
	

	
	
	

	a)
	SE/05/02212 – Erection of single storey rear extension – 53 Hertford Road Clare.    Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. R. Gee and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Applications received by the Clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	i)
	TCA05/1195 – Trees in a Conservation Area.  Crown lift one Walnut tree to 5 metres – Rear of Erbury Place Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. A. Parsley, seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.
	

	
	ii)
	SE/05/02248 – Listed Planning Application – Replacement front bay window – Lloyds Bank, Market Hill, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. D. Neal and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Borough decisions
	

	
	
	

	
	TCA05/1180 – Baptist Church, 1 Gosford Close, Clare
	

	
	SE/05/02035 – 9 Hertford Road, Clare
	

	
	SE/05/01884 – 1 Mortimer Place, Clare
	

	
	SE/05/02051 – The Hollow, Snow Hill, Clare
	

	
	SE/05/02012 – Maples, Erbury Place, Clare
	

	
	TCA05/1173 – Sigors House, High Street, Clare
	

	
	
	

	14
	Clare Christmas Lights
	

	
	
	

	i)
	Confirmation of order to FES for Christmas lights
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith reported that they had a good meeting with Matthew Riches, Senior Assistant Engineer (Highways) of St. Edmundsbury Borough Council.  The Christmas lights will be able to go ahead this year as a grant of £3,000 has been made available by St. Edmundsbury Borough Council. An invoice for this sum of money to be raised by Financial Clerk.  The Clerk was asked to write and thank Matthew Riches for resolving this issue for the benefit of the parishioners of Clare.
	Financial Clerk
Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Clerk to write to FES and confirm quotation.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	ii)
	Payment of electricity bill for Christmas lights
	

	
	
	

	
	The Parish Council agreed to pay the invoice.
	

	
	
	

	iii)
	Application for a license for Christmas lights from Suffolk County Council – Forms to be passed to Clerk for completion.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith was grateful that insurance situation had been resolved.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Parish Council expressed their thanks and appreciation to Cllr. J. Smith and the Committee for all their hard work.
	

	
	
	

	
	The switch-on of the lights is planned for Friday 25th November 2005.
	

	
	
	

	15
	Re-deposit Local Plan – draft submission for Public Inquiry
	

	
	
	

	
	The draft document had been circulated.  Cllrs. P. Daniels and J. Stevens were thanked for their excellent document which is concise and focused.  After discussion it was agreed that the Chairman will speak with the Headteacher at the Primary School to ascertain pupil numbers and the numbers required to keep the school viable.  This will be attached to the Report.  Minor amendments noted.
	 Chairman

	
	
	

	16
	Proposals for locality budget
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed that those Parish Councillors who put forward ideas prepare detailed plans to be agenda items at the next meeting.
	Parish Councillors/
Clerk

	
	
	

	17
	Trafalfar Weekend  - covered under agenda item 8)
	

	
	
	

	18
	Jim Nunn’s report following his site visit to Clare – agree actions
	

	
	
	

	
	Cavendish Road overhanging hedge – has already been cut back.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cavendish Road congestion – meeting arranged with Kevin Shipp (see agenda item 20).
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman confirmed that she had seen one of the residents on Cavendish Road about the overhanging bushes.  The resident had not cut back the bushes but this had been on the advice of both the police and her insurance company following damage to her wall.  The resident was concerned that she did the right thing.  After discussion it was agreed that the Chairman will speak again to Jim Nunn to explore the legalities.  It was reported that some trimming back had recently taken place.
	Chairman

	
	
	

	
	Chilton Street footpath work has started and will take 2 – 3 months.
	

	
	
	

	
	Weeds continue to be a problem.  However, it is anticipated that the Borough Council and County Council will work more closely together in future.
	

	
	
	

	
	Clare Heights.  The estate was constructed during the 1960’s at a time when the specification for road construction was well below the current standard.  At that time the County Council was not involved in any supervision of roads in housing estates and there is very little that can be done now.  They will look at the junctions, particularly at the entrance to Clare Heights and potholes will be attended to.
	

	
	
	

	19
	Proposed meeting with Havebury and grass cutting contractors at 2.30 p.m. on Wednesday 19th October – agree attendees and agenda for meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	Attendees will be The Chairman, Cllrs. O. Smith and R. Gee.  Meet in Churchill Close.
	

	
	
	

	20
	Proposed meeting with Kevin Shipp, Suffolk County Council, week beginning 17th October  - agree date and attendees to look at Cavendish Road problems and parking outside The Globe.
	

	
	
	

	
	Suggested date is Tuesday 18th October.  Attendees to be the Chairman, Cllrs. J. and O. Smith. It is important that Mr. Shipp sees congestion at its worse and 
therefore the suggested time of the meeting is 08.15 a.m.  Clerk to contact Mr. Shipp.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	21
	Access and Parking rights in Malting Lane
	

	
	
	

	
	A letter had been received from Mr. James Crosskill, Solicitor, for Suffolk County Council stating that his hourly charges would be £65.00.  The Parish Council agreed that this was most unfair.  This was a long standing issue between Suffolk County Council Highways Department and the Environment Agency and therefore it is the responsibility of Suffolk County Council to resolve.  It is their problem not the Parish Council’s.  It was agreed that the Clerk will write to Mr. Crosskill, copied to County Councillor Jane Midwood.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	22
	Country Park Advisory Panel Meeting – matters to be discussed.
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed to raise the issues of the potholes in the car park, the missing central barrier and the reduced size of the recyclying centre. It was felt that the state of the car park did not give a good impression to visitors.
	

	
	
	

	23
	Investigate the responsibility and monitoring of the flood gates on the River Stour at Mill Meadow
	

	
	
	

	
	In earlier years the flood gates had been controlled from the mill.  It was not clear where the gates are now operated from and who is responsible for them.  It was agreed to write to the Environment Agency and ascertain the above and also request, in the light of Emergency Planning issues, an open meeting and also invite other interested parties, i.e. fire service.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	24
	Emergency Planning Status
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed that this should be a Committee with meetings open to the public.  Mr. David Dadd to liaise with the Clerk on legalities of posting meeting notices etc.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	25
	Allocation of Parish Councillors on Committees
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman stated that she would like to see each Parish Councillor serving on two of the main Committees maximum. She felt this would help to ensure a fair spread of the work.  The Chairman would like eventually for Parish Councillors to change Committees at agreed intervals to gain experience of other functions.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. O. Smith expressed concern that Parish Councillors often serve, not on the main Committees but are involved in other associated issues of  value i.e. CHOC, CLASP, Emergency Planning, Country Park Panel, Clare in Bloom, Playing Field, Website and Christmas lights.  All of these require, in varying degrees, time and commitment and therefore it did not necessarily mean there was an unfair workload.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman requested that Parish Councillors inform the Clerk which two of the main Committees they would like to serve on by 10th October latest.
	All Parish Councillors/
Clerk

	
	
	

	26
	Consideration of Parish Council award of £100 for the best improvement in facilities for youth in the area
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. D. Neal suggested that this could be awarded from toddlers’ groups to 18 year olds.  The award could be made at the Annual Parish meeting.  It was agreed to investigate further and Parish Councillors to bring names of childrens’ groups and societies to the next meeting.  Agenda item at October meeting.
	Parish Councillors/
Clerk

	
	
	

	27
	Agenda items for next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	· Proposals for locality budget – prepare detailed plans.
	

	
	· Criteria for grant making.
	

	
	· Feedback from Open Day held in April
	

	
	
	

	
	Meeting closed at 9.30 p.m.
	


SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE
Thursday 15th September 2005

	
	Sender
	Summary

	1 
	Braintree District Council
	Re: Consultation on Statement of Community Involvement. Request to complete short questionnaire asking how we would like to be kept involved in the consultation and preparation of Development document.  Action:  Clerk to complete.

	2 
	Mr. Hodson, resident of St. Peter’s Court
	Re: annual inspection of Corsican Pines in cemetery and removal of dead elm tree.   Clerk to write and confirm that inspection will  take place in March 2006, a year after the previous inspection.  Dead elms will be removed at the working day at the end of October.  Action:  Clerk

	3 
	Mr. Jim Hurrell, resident of Daneum Holt on behalf of all residents
	Re: poor road surface at Daneum Holt and road sweeping.  Request resurfacing.  Damage in part due to refuse collection vehicles.  Understand road should be swept every three weeks which does not appear to be happening.  The Parish Council have no commitment to sweep the pavements at regular intervals only to clear litter.  Mr. Hurrell’s letter to be passed to Suffolk County Council with regard to the road surface and the Borough for sweeping of the roads.  Clerk to write to Mr. Hurrell, Suffolk County Council and St. Edmundsbury.  Action:  Clerk.

	4 
	Clare Community Association
	Re: Bonfire and Fireworks Event on Friday 4th November.  Request for sponsorship of a firework.  Action: To be passed to Finance Committee for consideration.

	5 
	Clare in Bloom
	Re:  Roses in churchyard.  Requesting permission to replace reverted roses with Rugosa roses which will give a beautiful show, are scented and have the benefit of berries for the birds to feed on.  Agreed.  Action:  Clerk to write to Clare in Bloom.

	6 
	Powergen
	Re:  Community Power.  Asking communities, local authorities and landowners to approach them with suggestions for small, two or three turbine wind farms (size at least 25 acres).  Do we know of a site or community group that may be interested?  Agreed that the Parish Council is not the appropriate authority to be approached.  Noted.

	7 
	Havebury
	Re:  Community Investment Fund/Bright Ideas Seminar.    Invitation to attend seminar on Thursday 22nd September between 14.00 – 16.00 at The Swallow Suffolk Hotel Golf & Country Club, Fornham St. Genevieve, Bury St. Edmunds.  Opportunity to understand the objectives of the Community Investment Fund and the process for making funding applications to support eligible projects in the St. Edmundsbury area.  Cllr. D. Neal to attend.  Action:  Clerk.

	8 
	St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Parish Conference.  To be held on Monday 3rd October in the The Ballroom, The Athenaeum, Angel Hill, Bury St. Edmunds between 16.00 – 18.30. Invitation to send 2 delegates.  An opportunity for the Borough and Parish Councils to exchange information and update each other on important current issues. Drop-in session before and after conference re new parish grants scheme. If any Parish Councillor wishes to attend let Clerk know by 19th September.


	9 
	St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re: St. Edmundsbury 2025 Project Consultation Document.  All ideas have been looked at in detail and resulted in the broad vision contained in enclosed document.  Requesting our comments by 14th October.  To be completed.  Action:  Chairman

	10 
	Suffolk West NHS.
	Re: Modernising healthcare in West Suffolk.  Consultation 1st August – 31st October.  Consultation on plans for service changes covering hospital, community and mental health and disability services. Request to fill in questionnaire.  Action:  Cllr. J. Smith will complete.

	11 
	Suffolk West NHS
	Re:  Public Roadshow.  Opportunity to discuss and give views on the current consultation.  Dates/locations given.  Nearest to Clare is Haverhill, Castle Manor Business and Enterprise College, 28th September 16.00 – 20.00.  Background information with Clerk if any Parish Councillor wishes to attend.

	12 
	Regent Theatre Ipswich
	Re:  Peter Pan.  Biggest ever production over Christmas period.  Request to display posters and publicise event. To be put on CHOC noticeboard.  Action: Chairman 

	13 
	Macmillan Cancer Relief
	Re:  Autumn Amble on 23rd October – Elveden Estate.  Request to publicise event (possibly on website?)  To be put on website.  Action:  Clerk

	14 
	Stop Stansted Expansion
	Re:  Night Flight restrictions, Stage 2.  Enclosing briefing paper.  Request Parish Council to submit a response to consultation.  No action to be taken.  Noted.

	15 
	Stop Stansted Expansion
	Re: Guidance on responding to the latest consultation.  Requesting Parish Council respond to BAA and write to local MPs.  Enclose background documentation.  No action to be taken.  Noted.

	16 
	Local Works (Campaign for the Sustainable Communities Bill)
	Re:  The Sustainable Communities Bill.  Requesting support for this campaign and the Bill they are trying to get through parliament.  It was agreed to support this important campaign.  Chairman and Clerk to respond.  Action:  Clerk/Chairman.

	17 
	Optua (change of name for Suffolk-based charity Rethink Disability)
	Re:  Change of name.  Request to pass article to local newsletter and make disabled people, their carers and families aware.  To be passed to Doctors’ surgeries.  Action:  Clerk.

	18 
	SALC
	Re:  Local Democracy Bulletin.  Local Democracy Week will be taking place 17th – 13rd October.  Good opportunity to increase awareness and involvement of young people with Local Councils and Councillors.  Suggestions given.    The importance of involving young people in democracy was discussed.  It was agreed to consider ideas and possible agenda item that could be of importance and interest to young people at future Parish Council meetings.


	19 
	Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Free Road Safety Posters and leaflets.  Publicity material available free on-line for issues that affect local communities (speed, child safety etc.)  It was agreed to look at website to see what might be applicable locally.  Action:  Clerk

	20 
	Suffolk Preservation Society
	Re: East of England Regional Spatial Strategy weekly information and update.  Will be issuing a weekly factual bulletin.  Does Parish Council want to receive this?  By post or e:mail?  Yes, by e:mail.  Action: Clerk

	21
	St. Edmundsbury Borough Council (dated 10th August)
	Re:  Redeposit Draft Replacement St. Edmundsbury Borough Local Plan: Proposed Pre-Inquiry Changes Consultation. Having considered representations received during consultation the Borough Council is proposing changes to the Local Plan ahead of the Local Plan Inquiry.  Statutory consultation period will commence within next two weeks and will write further (nothing received as at 9th September).  Cllr.J. Stevens confirmed that this will not affect anything in Clare.  Noted.

	22
	Jim Meikle
	Re:  Primary School Parking Control Proposal.  Will ask local residents for their opinion.  Regulations only apply prior to and immediately after school – will obtain further information.  This is in hand.  Clerk to follow up.  Action:  Clerk.

	23
	John Humphrey (Clare Town Football Club)
	Re:  Pavilion Project Fund.  Ageed at their AGM to donate a further £500.00.  Noted.

	24
	Kevin Shipp (Suffolk County Council Traffic management Engineer)
	Re:  Parking problems outside The Globe. Highway records for Callis Street would appear that the small section between The Cock Inn and The Globe is not adopted highway.  Will be making site visit (agenda item).  Noted.

	25
	Suffolk County Council (via SALC)
	Re:  Open Space Audits – Suffolk Seminar – 8th September.  Invitation to attend (received on 22nd August).  An example of information from SCC arriving too late. 

	26
	Trafalgar Weekend
	Confirming final details.  Noted.


Attachment to the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Thursday 15th September 2005
	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time

	
	

	
	Following the recent site visit from Jim Nunn, Suffolk County Council’s West Area Highways Manager, a parishioner asked if anything was to be done about the poor state of the roads in Clare Heights.  The Chairman reported that this would be discussed under item 18) on the agenda.  The Parishioner reported that the road sign for March Place had been in a poor state of repair and that it had been hit and was now leaning badly.  The Clerk will report this.  Action:  Clerk.

	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report.  

	
	

	
	In County Councillor Jane Midwood’s absence the Chairman reported that there were two issues to be raised.  One being the proposed charges by Suffolk County Council for legal advice concerning parking on Malting Lane (see agenda item 21) and the other was Suffolk County Council’s lateness in sending out dates and information about seminars etc.  Often they were too short notice for any Parish Councillors to attend.

	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	Borough Councillor Jeff Stevens reported that from 1st April 2006 local bus travel for the over 60’s and the disabled would be free.  It is currently half price.  

	
	

	
	There are plans afoot for a University of Suffolk, to be based in Ipswich.  Campuses are proposed  in Lowestoft and adjacent to the West Suffolk College.  £2m has been received from funding  in order for the preparation of a Masterplan, the design of the new University and infrastructure to support it.  Having a University will be a major positive impact in the Region.

	
	

	
	The Chairman reported that the Planning Inspectorate were going to charge the Parish Council for copies of the planning appeal decisions which was felt to be unacceptable.  It was agreed that the Clerk will obtain a letter from them outlining their charges and the reasons for this.  Borough Councillor Jeff Stevens will then follow this up.  Action:  Clerk

	
	

	
	Following a recent visit to a resident of Erbury Place Cllr. J. Smith raised concerns about warden cover.  Borough Councillor Jeff Stevens reported that he will be having a meeting on Thursday 22nd September with Karen Mayhew of Havebury Housing Partnership and will report back.  Action:  Borough Councillor Jeff Stevens


CLARE PARISH COUNCIL

REPORT OF THE FINANCE COMMITTEE

The Finance Committee met on Tuesday  29 August 2005.

The meeting was attended by Councillors Patrick Daniels (in the chair), Rosemary Warmington, Olive Smith, and David Neal and by Leslie Warmington (as Finance Clerk).

1. CHRISTMAS LIGHTS

The Finance Clerk reported that Zurich Insurance had responded to his enquiry concerning public liability cover if the Council were to take overall responsibility for the provision of Christmas Lights. Subject to the Council’s duty to take reasonable measures to avoid an occurrence of liability, it was confirmed that the Council was covered for public liability under its existing policy.

The Finance Committee recommends an exchange of letters between the Council and those with day-to-day responsibility for organising the Christmas Lights in which their respective responsibilities will be set out. 

It is understood through Councillor David Neal that the overall cost of arranging the Christmas Lights will be £7,000. There is £1,000 held in reserve, £1,000 in grant from the Council and £1,500 in grant from the Locality Budget. Thus, a further £3,500 has to be found from other sources. This also raised the question of what might happen next year and why St Edmundsbury Borough Council withdrew their financial support after having encouraged the venture so warmly in the past. These issues can be raised when the item is discussed at the next Council Meeting.

2. INTERNAL AUDITOR

The Finance Clerk commented on the role of the Internal Auditor. Not only is he expected to check our accounts and the process of drawing them up but he is also expected to monitor our risk assessment function. It was not enough for him to rely on the word and judgment of the Councillors, as responsible people entrusted with these duties. Each Council had to be prepared for the eventuality of an external audit.

It was agreed that SALC should be approached for guidance. The Council were at present anxious not to overburden the Internal Auditor but it also did not wish to risk being criticised for reducing his function to less than was expected of him.

3. GRANTS BY THE COUNCIL TO OTHER ORGANISATIONS

The policy of the Council with regard to the making of grants was considered. In the past, the policy has not been reduced to writing but it was fairly clear to those members of the Committee who had been involved with recommendations on this subject in the past that we worked on the following principles:

A. In relation to the payment of any grant, is the Council authorised to make the payment under a specific statutory provision e.g. grants to a Citizens Advice Bureau are made under section 142 of the Local Government Act 1972 (“LGA”)?

If not, can the payment be made under section 137 LGA ? This section allows the Council either to make a donation to another organisation or provide itself for something which, in the opinion of the Council, is in the interest of, and will bring direct benefit to, Clare or all or some of its inhabitants.

B. In order for the Finance Committee to recommend a payment under section 137. it must first be shown to be in the interests of Clare.

Second, it must be shown to bring a direct benefit to Clare or any part of it; or to bring direct benefit to all or some of Clare’s inhabitants.

Finally, the amount requested by way of grant must be commensurate with the value of the benefit brought to Clare or to its inhabitants.

It follows that any application for a grant must make it clear on the face of the application what direct benefit the activities of the applicant bring to Clare. If it does not, the Finance Committee will either decline to recommend the application or suggest to the Council that the applicant be asked for further information to show that the test of direct benefit has been met.

It appeared to the Finance Committee that we needed further criteria for the making of grants. For example, how should the Council ration payments under section 137 which could not exceed a certain amount each year. What should be the Council’s approach to new projects, especially if they were outside Clare? 

Having established our criteria, it would be a suitable opportunity for publicising it among the organisations in Clare if we were to publish an article in Focus.

SALC had been consulted by the Chairman in advance of the Committee Meeting and it had suggested that the following questions be considered either by the Council as a whole or, if it preferred, by the Finance Committee with a view to arriving at a grant-making policy


(1)  How much money should the Council put in its budget for the purpose of grant aid annually.


(2)  Of the amount decided under paragraph (1) above, how much will go to outside bodies and how much to local organisations within Clare?


(3)  Should the Council set aside a contingency fund to be on reserve and available so that any local organisation that needs match funding, to draw down other grant funding into the  community, can access this quickly?


(4)  Should the Council state that any organisation requesting grant aid should prove commitment to the project by raising part of the funding needed itself?


(5)  What accountability should the Council demand? For example, should the Council ask for the organisation to report to the Annual Parish Meeting on how the money was applied and what it helped the organisation to achieve? 


(6)  Should the Council ask for a copy of the organisation’s accounts and for any further information it needs in order to satisfy itself that there is not already sufficient funding available and that the organisation has done enough to make itself sustainable? In the case of grants to CHOC, for example, should the Council be reviewing CHOC’s charging structure in the light of what is needed by it to meet running costs and its publicity to promote the Halls in order to generate more revenue?


(7)  Is it desirable that the Council uses its precept to help a particular organisation so as to ensure, through the Council Tax, that everyone in Clare pays for a share of that organisation’s facilities instead of having residents who demand the facilities to be made available but want no part in fundraising to provide them?


(8)  Has the applicant organisation’s committee done any research for other grant funding from outside sources? 


(9)  Where recreational facilities are concerned, which the Council itself can provide under Section 19(1) of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 but which are provided by a voluntary non-profit-making organisation, the Council may find it more appropriate to exercise its power under sub-section (3) (a) of Section 19  to advance funds on loan to that organisation at interest or interest-free. 

A question was raised as to whether Clare Ancient House had yet completed the new signs for which a grant had been made to it by the Council earlier this year. The Chairman agreed to pursue this at the forthcoming meeting of the Trustees of Clare Ancient House. It was acknowledged that the Council needed to see “value for money”.

Applications by West Suffolk Mind and by Suffolk Befriending Scheme were then considered. 

West Suffolk Mind had indicated that there was to be an “awareness day” of mental health issues on 10 October 2005. This appeared to be associated with World Mental Health Day and the Committee had no knowledge as to where this awareness day was to be held. West Suffolk runs centres in Haverhill, Bury St Edmunds and Newmarket. It appeared to lack the necessary link in being shown to be of direct benefit to Clare’s inhabitants.

Suffolk Befriending Scheme had co-ordinating centres in Woodbridge and Bury St Edmunds. It was concerned with employment for persons with learning disabilities and appeared to operate under the aegis of the National Autistic Society. There appeared to be no obvious link to show that its activities were of direct benefit to Clare’s inhabitants.

 The Committee did not therefore feel able to recommend that a grant be made to either organisation.

4.  RISK MANAGEMENT

Councillor Neal drew attention to the risk of flooding in the Stour Valley and suggested that we should seek information from Anglia Water and/or the Environment Agency as to what arrangements are currently in hand in the event of flooding. For example, who has the key to the flood–gates on the Stour by the disused mill at the end of the Country Park? In view of the proposal to pump more water from the Ouse into the Stour, this could become highly relevant.

It was felt that the status of the Emergency Planning Committee in relation to the Council required clarification.

5.    DATE FOR NEXT MEETING

 The next meeting of the Finance Committee Meeting will take place on Tuesday 11 October 2005 at 7.00 pm. It will be devoted to a consideration of the precept for 2006.  

P. D. Daniels - Chairman
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